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Brief Report (maximum 500 words) 
Two	online	surveys	were	administered	to	all	undergraduate	and	taught	postgraduate	students	who	were	in	
their	first	year	of	study	in	a	science,	mathematics	or	engineering	discipline	in	2011/12	at	the	University	of	
Edinburgh.	The	first	survey	(conducted	early	in	semester	1)	asked	about	students’	past	experiences	of	
assessment	and	feedback	together	with	their	expectations	and	experiences	thus	far	at	Edinburgh.	The	
second	survey	(conducted	towards	the	end	of	semester	2)	focussed	mainly	on	students’	experience	of	
examinations	at	Edinburgh	and	how	this	compared	with	their	expectations	and	previous	experiences.	
Additionally,	a	number	of	face-to-face	focus	groups	were	held	after	the	first	survey	to	explore	some	of	the	
issues	raised	in	more	detail.	We	also	examined	course	documentation	to	obtain	detailed	information	on	
assessment	practices	in	participating	Schools.	
	
It	was	clear	that	the	situation	is	very	nuanced;	different	student	groups	have	different	prior	experiences,	
different	views	on	the	purpose	of	assessment	and	different	expectations	of	assessment	at	university.	It	was	
clear	that	international	students,	particularly	at	taught	postgraduate	level,	arrive	relatively	unprepared	for	
the	UK	assessment	system.	Perhaps	unsurprisingly,	differences	in	performance	between	home	and	
international	undergraduates	emerged	most	clearly	in	essay-based	assessments.	However,	this	effect	
appears	to	be	subtler	than	merely	an	artefact	of	language	skills.	In	our	study,	essay-based	exams	were	
found	to	offer	a	relatively	free	choice	of	question	but	with	little	‘guidedness’;	questions	are	not	generally	
broken	down	into	smaller	components.	In	contrast,	problem-solving	exams	(common	in	STEM	disciplines)	
offer	a	limited	choice	of	questions,	but	individual	questions	are	broken	down	into	smaller	steps	i.e.	there	is	
a	relatively	high	degree	of	‘guidedness’.	It	was	evident	that	there	is	a	relative	lack	of	understanding	among	
international	students	in	particular	that	one	of	the	aims	of	assessment	is	to	test	reasoning.	Arguably,	
problem	solving	assessments	provide	more	explicit	guidance	on	this	than	essay-based	assessments.	It	
follows,	therefore,	that	students	who	don’t	appreciate	that	their	reasoning	skills	are	being	tested	tend	to	
perform	less	well	in	assessments	such	as	essays	where	this	expectation	is	not	made	explicit.	Findings	also	
indicated	that	many	students	found	the	‘mechanics’	of	sitting	exams	quite	unusual.	It	was	evident	that	
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students	had	very	different	past	experiences	of	sitting	exams	in	terms	of	the	formality	of	the	exam	setting;	
the	administrative	procedures	to	comply	with	when	filling	out	question	booklets	and	the	anonymity	of	
papers.	It	seems	that	many	students	did	not	know	what	to	expect	when	sitting	examinations	at	Edinburgh,	
especially	taught	postgraduate	students	who	had	previously	had	experience	of	sitting	university	exams.	It	
would	therefore	be	beneficial	to	encourage	Schools	to	provide	explicit	guidance	as	to	what	to	expect	well	
in	advance	and	to	highlight	where	such	guidance	can	be	found	e.g.	in	course	documentation.	
	
This	study	led	to	an	HEA-funded	follow-on	project.	Outputs	from	both	projects	are	available	at		
	
https://www.wiki.ed.ac.uk/display/ISAF/	
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